Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

November 1, 2022
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present: Jim Michaels, Caya Cagri, Norm Leventhal, Phillip Robinson, Tinu Akinshola, Ira Rheingold, Timothy Robinson
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Patty Vitale, Maurice Valentine
The Agenda was discussed. Jim Michaels suggested adding the introduction of the new member and for Phillip Robinson to discuss the current court action involving Carvana to the Agenda. Norm Leventhal moved to adopt the revised Agenda. Tinu Akinshola seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Minutes of the October meeting were discussed. Phillip Robinson made a motion to approve the minutes. Timothy Robinson seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Caya Cagri, new member of the Advisory Committee, was introduced. 

Old Business
Mr. Leventhal noted that he originally brought up the issue of the inadequacy of being able to get a jumbo reverse mortgage in Maryland. However, he said the lenders association and the legislature were not interested in helping on this issue, so he gave up on pursuing it and decided to sell his house instead.
Phillip Robinson reported for the subcommittee organizing the foreclosure event. He said the subcommittee met and came up with an outline and picked a date of Tuesday, December 6. He said they received a commitment from the Office of the Commissioner of Financial Regulation to participate on the panel, but that he had not yet connected with the Housing Initiative Partnership (HIP) or the Latino Economic Development Center (LEDC) to lock down their commitments. He also noted that he was in the process of completing an article that he will provide to OCP to use in its newsletter. He said that he will send an email to the Advisory Committee with information about the next meeting, and whoever wants to can join. Maurice Valentine said that the location of the event is the Wheaton Recreation Center, and the time will be from 6:00 pm until 9:00 pm on December 6. Mr. Michaels asked if it would be livestreamed or recorded. Mr. Valentine said he would look into that.
New Business
Phillip Robinson discussed the lawsuit against Carvana. He said that in a substantial portion of its transactions, Carvana was not providing permanent title and registration of vehicles in a timely manner. The federal court in Pennsylvania ruled that Carvana cannot enforce the arbitration provision in its contracts. Carvana has moved to appeal, however, he said it is not clear what it was appealing.  Mr. Robinson said that his group yesterday moved for class certification. Mr. Leventhal made a motion to advise OCP to notify the Attorney General’s Office of this problem, and request they conduct the appropriate investigation. Jim Michaels seconded the motion. Phillip Robinson abstained from voting on the motion. The remainder of the vote was unanimous.
Mr. Michaels noted that the Committee needed to elect a Vice Chair. He nominated Ira Rheingold. Mr. Leventhal seconded the nomination. The vote was unanimous.
Office Report

Patricia Vitale informed the Committee that Councilmembers Hucker and Riemer were introducing Bill 30-33, Buildings – Demolition or Removal, this afternoon. She said the bill revises the definition of “demolish” so it includes not only the entire demolition of a home, but also the tearing down of 67% or more of the first story exterior walls. She said this was necessary to remove a loophole builders were using to classify projects as renovations so they would not have to provide a new home warranty. The public hearing on the bill is scheduled for November 29. Ms. Vitale also noted that OCP’s new automotive investigator started and has drafted information for consumers on flood damaged vehicles that will be used in a press release. She said that OCP met with representatives from title companies to address the issue of “shell title companies” – joint ventures between real estate agents and settlement companies that charge significantly more than established settlement companies. She said the issue has been reported to the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB). Mr. Rheingold suggested this could also be referred to the Attorney General’s Office. Other suggestions for referrals included the Maryland Insurance Administration and the Maryland Real Estate Commission. Ms. Vitale reported that the next step in the Jiffy Lube arbitration matter is for Eric Friedman to open an Executive Director complaint. Ms. Vitale noted that the Advisory Committee meetings were currently held on the same day as the Builders Board meetings, making it difficult for staff that wanted to attend both. She said she was going to send the Advisory Committee an email to see if members would be open to having meetings on a different Tuesday of the month to avoid this conflict.
Staff referred to emailed statistics for October. Retail complaints topped the list, followed by Home Improvement, Communication, and Automotive. OCP staff gave a presentation on Car Buying and Car Care for the University of Maryland Graduate Student Legal Aid Office, and a Univision interview on Electronic Benefit Transfer Scams, and met with the County’s Office of Legislative Oversight to discuss OCP’s outreach and upcoming efforts.
The meeting adjourned at 9:32 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, December 6, 2022, at 8:30 a.m.
